Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, March 6, 2017
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, March 6, 2017 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Rob Jennings
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Presentation of Service Awards 
1. Sergeant Faulls – 5 years
2. Manager Earp – 10 years
Consent Agenda
7:04 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the February 6, 2017 regular meeting.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.
Public Hearing

7:05pm 

The Council held a Public Hearing regarding the Haw River Fire Department 2017-2018 Fiscal year Budget.

Manager Earp explained that the deadline for the fire department budget due to the County has been moved up from April to March. Manager Earp then presented the proposed budget for the Haw River Fire Department for 2017-2018. The preliminary budget represented a 72.3% ($268.641) increase over last year. Manager Earp also informed the Council that this preliminary budget is required for the County but is not the final budget as far as the Town is concerned. Actual budget approval will occur with the approval of the 2017-2018 Town of Haw River Budget Ordinance.
7:09pm 

Mayor Boggs opened the public hearing. No members of the public chose to speak and the public hearing was closed.

Council member Allen then made a suggestion to Chief Joseph regarding use of part time employees to staff the fire department overnight and asked him to follow up on the feasibility of that suggestion. Councilmember Allen also asked Chief Joseph to consider issuing awards from the Council to excellent volunteers.
Old Business
7:16 pm
The Town Council will consider implementation of the recently completed Salary and Compensation Study and recommendations from PTRC staff Matt Reese.

At the February regular meeting, the Town Council was presented a summary report regarding the salary and compensation study performed by the PTRC.  Matt Reese presented to the Council their summary report and recommendations. The Council tabled action on the recommendations until their March meeting in order to get some further detailed information for review. Manager Earp provided the information that had been requested by Councilmember Lineberry to the Council prior to this meeting. Councilmember Lovette clarified that Greensboro is actively recruiting patrol officers. He also confirmed with Manager Earp that specific raises had not yet been discussed with staff. Councilmember Lineberry requested a full detail report of who is receiving what raises. Councilmember Allen echoed that request. Councilmember Lineberry then asked for and received department head input on the pay study and the proposed raises. Councilmember Allen then reiterated her concern from the February meeting that education levels and training accomplishments need to be tied to pay. Councilmember Lovette echoed that request. Manager Earp asked that the Council focus on the pay study for this evening and a developmental pay plan can be implemented at a later time. 
Councilmember Lineberry then made a motion to approve fully funding the pay study as of February 1, 2017 in the amount of $40,066 to be paid for out of fund balance. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business
7:36 pm
The Town Council will consider for approval a one year contract extension regarding trash and recycling with Waste Industries LLC.

The Town of Haw River currently utilizes Waste Industries for its trash and recycling disposal services. The current contract with Waste Industries is set to expire 6/30/2017. During the February meeting the council considered options regarding trash and recycling services beyond June 30, 2017. The Council instructed staff to have Waste Industries LLC prepare a contract extension for a one year period and bring back for council consideration.

Waste Industries has submitted an addendum to current contract for a one year period and at current pricing.  Current pricing is listed below:

Recycling - $1.09 per account per month Trash - $8.71 per account per month
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the Waste Industry contract extension for 12 months at current pricing. Motion carried 5-0.
7:40 pm
The Town Council will consider for approval a Subdivision Plat for ALCO Development INC.

Alco Development Inc. has submitted a minor subdivision plat for approval. The plat proposes to subdivide a parcel known as Tax Map 13-12-63 located along Black Angus Drive in Henry’s Farm Subdivision.  They have requested to subdivide 1 parcel into 4 lots. This final subdivision request will complete the Henry’s Farm subdivision. The Town of Haw River Planning and Zoning Board reviewed the plat at their February 20, 2017 meeting and has recommended approval.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the proposed subdivision of the parcel known as Tax Map 13-12-63. Motion carried 5-0.

7:44 pm
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River will consider for approval an ordinance regarding Nuisance Alarms in the Town of Haw River.

The Council held a public hearing and considered adoption of the Haw River Nuisance Alarm ordinance at their December regular meeting.  At that time, Council instructed staff to have the attorney review and make needed changes to the ordinance and bring back to the council for consideration once that process had taken place. Manager Earp presented the Council with an updated draft ordinance for review. 
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the new Nuisance Alarm Ordinance (Haw River Code of Ordinances TITLE IX: GENERAL REGULATIONS, Chapter 98, Alarm Control – Haw River Nuisance Alarm Ordinance) and to allow for a 60 day grace period for enforcement of this new ordinance. Motion carried 5-0.
7:58 pm
The Town Council will consider an update to the Haw River Fire Chief and Police Chief job descriptions for approval.

During the last hiring of the Town's Police and Fire Chief, there were discussions concerning the need to update the Police and Fire Chief Job descriptions regarding duties and qualifications.  Manager Earp has completed the updating process of the two positions and the updates to qualifications would only affect future applicants to these positions.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the new job descriptions for Fire Chief and Police Chief. Motion carried 5-0.
7:55 pm
The Town Council will consider a facility use agreement with Alamance Community College regarding the Haw River Civic center being used for Law Enforcement Training.

ACC currently uses the Haw River Civic Center to hold law enforcement training two times a year.  Gene Perry with ACC has asked Haw River to formalize our agreement for a one year period. He states in his request that "currently our law enforcement program(s) are up for reaccreditation.  As a formality, we are to have a written use agreement for facilities that we use for any off-campus law enforcement classes.  This is to be done on a yearly basis."

This has been a mutually beneficial arrangement in the past as ACC continues to help Haw River PD with their training needs at no cost. They also help our department with in-service training needs more than other departments as we are small in numbers.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Alamance Community College Facility Use Agreement for the Haw River Civic Center. Motion carried 5-0.
8:04 pm
The Town Council with consider acceptance of a donation to the Haw River Police Department from Ms. Peggy Harden.

The Town of Haw River police department has received a $20 cash donation earmarked for use “as needed" by Ms. Peggy Harden of 108 Roxboro Road.

Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to accept the $20 donation from Ms. Peggy Harden. Motion carried 5-0.
8:05 pm

Manager’s Update

· Manager Earp will be participating in a Main Street Development program in March and will be taking a Haw River Main Street business owner with him to a meeting.

· The pre-budget meeting was held on March 2, 2017 and the 17-18 Town of Haw River Budget is in process.

· Jeff and the attorney are working to add language to the Town’s Planning and Zoning Ordinance regarding mobile office units outside of construction purposes.

· 533 E Main Street is currently vacant and is in the process of being condemned.

· Central Builders is still working on the preparation of the bids for the windows and brick at Town Hall and for the rehabilitation of the Large Shelter at the municipal park.

· Manager Earp is still checking with private vendors for assistance with planning for the Town and preparation of an updated Comprehensive Land Use Plan.

· The sealed bid process for the disposal of two surplus vehicles has been started.

· The Grapple Truck has been delivered to Public works. Cash was paid upfront and financing is currently being obtained.

· NCDOT will not approve the crosswalk that has been proposed in the sidewalk extension project. The Town is waiting to hear from NCDOT if the rest of the plan will be approved.
· Manager Earp will be scheduling a Board of Adjustment meeting for a rear yard variance request.

· Pine Street will be shut down to through traffic for several weeks due to the sliplining project.

· The Town has been receiving anonymous fire siren complaints that have become very threatening in tone and inference. The complainant has been invited to come speak with the Fire Chief directly and to come speak to Council regarding these complaints and concerns. The use of the fire siren is one of the Town’s two approved ways of contacting volunteers.

Announcements

· Councilmember Allen announced that the Haw River Museum is having a fund raising event at Smithfield’s in Mebane on 3/7/17 from 6/8pm.

· Councilmember Lineberry announced to Mr. Adams (in the audience) that a Bocci Court has been requested in the preliminary parks and recreation budget.
8:19 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor

Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




